



# PlatteChat

AN ONGOING CONVERSATION ABOUT HOW TO BEST PRESERVE FREE ENTERPRISE,  
PERSONAL RESPONSIBILITY AND LIMITED GOVERNMENT IN NEBRASKA.

Platte  
INSTITUTE  
for economic research



## Health Care Exchanges Don't Work by Jordan Cash

During this session of the Legislature, two bills have been introduced in an attempt to comply with the federal Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act's (PPACA) provision that asks states set up health insurance exchanges and mandates exchanges be up and running by January 1, 2014. These bills are LB835 and LB838 introduced by Omaha Sens. Jeremy Nordquist and Rich Pahls, respectively. However, with the PPACA currently a hostage of the judicial process, there is no guarantee this provision of PPACA will survive court challenges and these bills are premature.

Much of the drive to establish the health exchanges has been predicated on the notion that not establishing a health exchange by the deadline established by the federal Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) would result in a federal takeover of Nebraska's health care system. There are multiple problems with this line of reasoning. First, a historical look reveals that DHHS has already pushed back the deadline allowing states to apply for exchange-creating grants not once, but twice-once in July 2011 and again in December 2011.<sup>[1]</sup> Additionally, when New York voted to delay implementation of a health care exchange, United States Secretary of Health and Human Services Kathleen Sebelius-the person responsible for ensuring exchanges are up and running on time-simply said that waiting for more information was "pretty appropriate" and that she understood why the New York legislators would want to wait for the Supreme Court's decision.<sup>[2]</sup> So while some proponents of these bills insist the exchanges must be set up immediately to retain local control, it is clear DHHS is willing to push back deadlines to accommodate legal challenges and determine what federal regulations will be introduced. Indeed, the lack of information, as acknowledged by Sebelius herself, has already prompted Idaho to request the deadline for when exchanges are supposed to be operation be pushed back a year to January 1, 2015.<sup>[3]</sup>

Apart from the fact that an extension from DHHS and Secretary Sebelius seems both warranted and-from past experience-probable given the lack of information and the Supreme Court decision which isn't expected until late June,<sup>[4]</sup> there is the question of whether state exchanges are even good policy. Regulations imposed by the federal government will effectively control state-exchanges whether or not they are administered from Lincoln or Washington, and exchanges will ultimately be overseen by federal bureaucrats and not by state officials.<sup>[5]</sup> Thus, "local control" of the exchanges is illusory; the PPACA will make state-based exchanges little more than a state facility for a federally-run exchange. In fact, state-exchanges are so dependent on federal grant money-money that will no longer be offered in 2015<sup>[6]</sup>-establishing exchanges simply to receive federal grants will make the states more indebted to the federal government, and the federal government stops providing grants in 2015 so states will forced to bear the \$17.5 million by

themselves.[7]

Even more problematic is that these bills would construct an exchange regardless of what happens to the PPACA in the court system. LB835 makes explicit that exchange would continue to operate even if the federal law is repealed or struck down by the Supreme Court, and LB838 would construct an exchange without providing for the possibility that the PPACA could be repealed or struck down.[8]

In states where exchanges have already been attempted-Massachusetts and Utah-they have not succeeded in making health care more affordable but have instead made insurance more expensive and cost the state millions of dollars. In fact, both exchanges have increased health care costs. In Massachusetts the cost for small businesses rose by seven percent in the aggregate, and by 2009 Massachusetts had the highest health care costs in the nation.[9] Similarly, Utah's supposedly "free-market exchange" which was geared towards small businesses, and appears to be the model for LB838, has failed in its mission to provide small businesses easier access to health care. While 136 businesses signed up for Utah's exchange in August 2009, by December 2010, only 13 were still enrolled; and because many businesses participating in the exchange had dropped traditional small-group insurance, it is likely that the net increase of insured individuals was very small.[10] In the end, insurers inside the exchange had to be bailed out by raising taxes on those outside the exchange.[11] While this initial exchange was advertised as a "pilot," when Utah relaunched the exchange in 2011, only 43 of Utah's estimated 50,000 small businesses signed up.[12] Massachusetts and Utah are not the only examples of health exchanges failing; Texas and California both experimented in state-run health care exchanges, and both were forced to close their doors.[13]

State health care exchanges do not work. Implementing a state exchange-especially when not required too-is a waste of resources and will subject all Nebraskans to much higher insurance premiums. The Unicameral should wait to see what happens to the PPACA in court, and should not waste resources on a project doomed to failure as an extension of the bureaucracy of DHHS. Instead, Nebraska should focus on real reforms to make health care more affordable, like HB47 in Georgia, which allows Georgians to purchase health insurance plans offered in other states but not available in Georgia.[14] This policy model provides market competition and would give Nebraskans more choice in health care. Restricting the market with exchanges is not the answer; opening up the market will lower prices and give people choices without wasting taxpayer money.

---

[1] Robert Joiner, "Proposed Regulations extend deadline state health exchanges," *St. Louis Beacon*, July 13, 2011. Accessed January 27, 2012: <http://www.stlbeacon.org/health-science/health/111604-proposed-regulations-extend-deadline-for-state-health-exchanges>; Mike Shields, "Feds extend grant deadline for health insurance exchanges," *Kansas Health Institute*, December 1, 2011. Accessed January 27, 2012: <http://www.khi.org/news/2011/dec/01/feds-extend-grant-deadline-health-insurance-exchan/>.

[2] City and State, "No Health Exchanges? No Problem, Sebelius Says," December 13, 2011. Accessed January 27, 2012: <http://www.cityandstateny.com/no-health-exchanges-no-problem->

[sebelius-says/](#).

[3] Audrey Dutton, "Idaho asked feds to extend health exchange deadline," *Idaho Statesman*, January 13, 2012. Accessed January 27, 2012:  
<http://www.idahostatesman.com/2012/01/13/1950605/idaho-asked-feds-to-extend-health.html>.

[4] Cody G. Robertson, "PPACA: The Road Ahead," *MD News*, January 12, 2012. Accessed January 27, 2012: [http://www.mdnews.com/news/2012\\_01/05849\\_decjan12\\_ppaca-the-road](http://www.mdnews.com/news/2012_01/05849_decjan12_ppaca-the-road).

[5] Jordan Cash, "Say No to Health Care Exchange," Platte Institute for Economic Research, December 7, 2011. Accessed January 27, 2012:  
[http://www.platteinstitute.org/docLib/20111209\\_12-7-2011.pdf](http://www.platteinstitute.org/docLib/20111209_12-7-2011.pdf); Jordan Cash, "Alternative Options for Health Care," Platte Institute for Economic Research, December 21, 2011. Accessed January 27, 2012: [http://www.platteinstitute.org/docLib/20111221\\_12-21-2011.pdf](http://www.platteinstitute.org/docLib/20111221_12-21-2011.pdf); Diane Cohen, "Ten Reasons Why Arizona Must Reject Health Insurance Exchanges," Goldwater Institute, November 4, 2011. Accessed January 30, 2012:  
<http://www.goldwaterinstitute.org/sites/default/files/11-4-11%20%20Health%20exchange%20policy%20memo%20%282%29.pdf>.

[6] Diane Cohen, "Ten Reasons Why Arizona Must Reject Health Insurance Exchanges," Goldwater Institute, November 4, 2011. Accessed January 30, 2012:  
<http://www.goldwaterinstitute.org/sites/default/files/11-4-11%20%20Health%20exchange%20policy%20memo%20%282%29.pdf>.

[7] JoAnne Young, "Officials: Nebraska health insurance exchange could serve 120,000 by 2016," in *Lincoln Journal Star*, October 28, 2011. Accessed January 30, 2012:  
[http://journalstar.com/news/local/article\\_a05549d0-f350-579f-98b2-c5e2aae0ff31.html](http://journalstar.com/news/local/article_a05549d0-f350-579f-98b2-c5e2aae0ff31.html).

[8] Nebraska Legislative Bill 835, Introduced Copy, January 5, 2012. Accessed January 30, 2012:  
<http://nebraskalegislature.gov/FloorDocs/Current/PDF/Intro/LB835.pdf>; Nebraska Legislative Bill 838, Introduced Copy, January 5, 2012. Accessed January 30, 2012:  
<http://nebraskalegislature.gov/FloorDocs/Current/PDF/Intro/LB838.pdf>.

[9] Peter Suderman, "The Price of RomneyCare," *Reason Magazine*, July 8, 2010. Accessed January 30, 2012:  
<http://reason.com/blog/2010/07/08/the-price-of-romneycare>; Kay Lazar, "Bay State health insurance premiums highest in county," August 22, 2009. Accessed January 30, 2012:  
[http://www.boston.com/news/health/articles/2009/08/22/bay\\_state\\_health\\_insurance\\_premiums\\_highest\\_in\\_country/](http://www.boston.com/news/health/articles/2009/08/22/bay_state_health_insurance_premiums_highest_in_country/).

[10] John R. Graham, "Massachusetts, Utah, or Nothing: How States Should Address Exchanges," January 22, 2011. Accessed January 30, 2012:  
<http://thehealthcareblog.com/blog/2011/01/22/massachusetts-utah-or-nothing-how-states-should-address-exchanges/>; John R. Graham, "Health Insurance Exchanges: What If They Issued 347 Pages of Regulations and Nobody Cared?" Pacific Research Institute, Volume 9, Number 6, July

2011. Accessed January 30, 2012:

[http://www.pacificresearch.org/docLib/20110718\\_HPP72011\\_r2.pdf](http://www.pacificresearch.org/docLib/20110718_HPP72011_r2.pdf).

[11] Michael Cannon, "Just Say No to Implementing Obamacare," Cato Institute, June 14, 2011. Accessed January 30, 2012: [http://www.cato.org/pub\\_display.php?pub\\_id=13193](http://www.cato.org/pub_display.php?pub_id=13193).

[12] Roger Collier, "Clueless in Utah?" January 9, 2011. Accessed January 30, 2012: <http://thehealthcareblog.com/blog/2011/01/09/clueless-in-utah/>.

[13] Cappy McGarr, "A Texas-Sized Health Care Failure," *New York Times*, October 5, 2009. Accessed January 30, 2012: <http://www.nytimes.com/2009/10/06/opinion/06mcgarr.html>.

[14] Patrick Gleason, "Georgia Legislature Approves Health Insurance Sales Across State Lines," Americans for Tax Reform, April 20, 2011. Accessed January 30, 2012: <http://www.atr.org/georgia-legislature-approves-health-insurance-sales-a6080>.



If you do not wish to receive this newsletter or if you wish to be removed from all future newsletters, please [click here](#) to manage your subscriptions.